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BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL
Clerk: Teresa Davis 07719208444
clerk@battisfordpc.org.uk
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk
MINUTES

of the BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
held at the Battisford Village Hall on 19th October 2021 
       Present:
       Cllr J Cook (Vice Chairman)
       Cllr S Zethraeus
       Cllr J Wilson

       Cllr J Pope

       Cllr C Nicholas

       Cty Cllr K Oakes
       0 members of the public

       Parish Clerk T Davis
	2021/94
	CHAIRMAN`S WELCOME and RECORDING OF MEETING
	

	a.
b.

c.
	Due to prior apologies sent from the Chair, the Vice Chair welcomed all to the meeting. No recording was advised.
Formal apologies were noted from Cllr D Wicking & Dst Cllr D Pratt and accepted by the Parish Councillors.

No declarations of Interest were declared
	

	2021/95
a.


	To Approve the Draft Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of 21st September 2021 and for the Chair to sign as a true record
Matters arising

It was noted that under item 2021/86 a. that it should be Cllr Pope not Cllr Wilson and there was a spelling error on 2021/93. Both were corrected by the Clerk on the paper copy and the minutes were AGREED with one abstention.
Information was then given by Cllrs in respect of items at the last meeting.

The Bowl Meadow Development 

It was confirmed that residents of the new development pay a ground rent for the upkeep/maintenance of the area. What areas were cared for were unclear and would need further inquiry. Someone has also been to strim the area by the car park and ditch. There was concern for the accumulation of ground water off the field and that it would be the first winter for the development with properties occupied. Cllr D Pratt also conveyed via the Clerk that BMSDC have not yet provided an answer to the ownership of the car park area. Cllr J Cook requested this to be an item at the next meeting.
Gardening & Maintenance Services

Thanks & Praise were also given to the work being carried out by Tim Durrent, Cllr J Cook offered to write a letter of thanks.

Village Fete

It was noted that the Village Fete would be discussed under item 104 on this agenda.

Footpath 44

It was advised to the Councillors that the Rights of Way Officer from SCCH (Suffolk County Council Highways) who was looking into the footpath had confirmed that there is an anomaly with the route and that they will be contacting the landowner. 
	NOV

	2021/96
	CO-OPTION OF PARISH COUNCILLOR
	

	a.
	There were no candidates present at the meeting for co-option. Cllr C Nicholas will speak to a local resident who was interested in becoming a Councillor.
	Cllr Nicholas

	2021/97
	PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – for members of the public, County Councillors & District Councillors to speak  
	

	a.
b.

c.
	No residents were in attendance
Cllr K Oakes was invited to speak, Cty Cllr K Oakes’s report can be found in the addendum. Cllr K Oakes advised that along with the report further information on Winter Help for People on Low Incomes will be forwarded soon.

Dst Cllr D Pratt had sent apologies and his report can be found in the addendum. Parish Councillors wanted to ask about linking footpaths and quiet lanes and will speak to him at the next meeting.
	NOV

	2021/98
a.
	Planning Consultation Requests Received for Battisford 
None
	

	2021/99
a.

b.
	SID Report & ANPR Initiative (Cllr Cook)
Recreation Ground August-September 2021

12.08.21—4.10.21

Maximum Speed 70MPH on 24th August 2021 @08.25am

Speed Limit is 30mph

85th Percentile Speed:       38.3mph up from 38mph in the last report
Average Speed:                  30.5mph up from 30.4mph in the last report

% over the speed limit:    50.6% up from 50.5% in the last report

The Average Speeder:      36.3mph up from 36.1mph in the last report

Cllr Cook reported that there is consistent high speeds and overall average speeds are increasing. A short discussion took place regarding recent speeding cars and ways of using other traffic calming methods. One query was on when did the speed indicator calculate the speed (before or after the 30mph zone) when set by Bowl Meadow. A small piece in the local magazine. Barcliff was also suggested for the next edition. Cllr K Oakes also offered to speak to the Safety Team at SCCH & Cllr J Cook will investigate.

ANPR

This is being done this week
	Cty CLlr K Oakes

Cllr Cook

	2021/100
a.
	MATTERS RELATING TO BATTISFORD NOTICEBOARDS
Cllr Wilson will sort out the fitting of the New Noticeboards when they arrive. 

Currently everything is up-to-date. Cllr Wilson will enquire with owners of buildings that have noticeboards on for when the changeover takes place from Old to New Noticeboards.
	Cllr Wilson

	2021/101
a.
	CHAIR & COUNCILLOR REPORTS (on the night)
Chairman’s report
The Chairman’s report was read out by Cllr J Cook
 This month, I have been involved in:

1. Fete Committee - planning continues towards a 5 July 2022 date, with evening activities on both nights. Fundraising for the Fete is always an issue with the aim of providing a free daytime event. The Marquee(s) costs up to £1500 and insurance which might be about £600. These are lost expenses if the event is washed out, hence the Fete committee carries a reserve. There will be fundraising events from November to May.

2. Play area - walked the play area and didn’t see any glaring issues. There has been some wear and tear on the slide mound, which will need patching up over winter.

We should be getting the RoSPA report and we will need

to create a stronger inspection process.

3. New Clerk : I spent an afternoon running through some of the background, signing contract and touring Battisford. I see that the clerk will need to decide whether they
want a pension provision. We will need to identify how this can be provided.

4. Unity Bank : the new clerk will be at the meeting with forms for the more recently co-opted councillors to have bank

access and to remove past Councillors and Clerk. 

5. Rights of Way : no further update on FP44 as of 17th October
6. Bins : I have updated the open space document with Stella’s update after her Cemetery visit and to record the 5 dog bins and 2 waste bins. If there are any near the church I will add them to the list

7. Platinum Jubilee : I believe that there will be Beacon Lighting in early June. Do we want to nominate a site, request a farmer to make one or more available, use the

green? Are there special considerations, insurance for any event we organise, marshalling consequences, 

8. Neighbourhood Plan: 

I propose preparing a briefing and holding a meeting with the initial volunteers. A nice job to fill winter evenings.
The Chair’s report was discussed by the Council. 
	

	b.
	Councillors’ reports – None
There were no reports made by Councillors. A short discussion took place in respect of the nearby community buildings.
	

	2021/102
a.

b.

c.

d.

e.


	ENVIRONMENTAL/ FACILITIES MATTERS
Update on Slide Mound

As mentioned in the Chair report, this will be monitored by Councillors
To Discuss Monthly Health & Safety Checks in the Park

Cllr J Cook volunteered to look into this and report back to the Council
To Discuss a Winter Tree Check

This item was deferred until the November meeting

Update on Quiet Lanes Initiative

No new information yet, waiting for news on the signs
Update on Pond

Cllr J Pope was expecting an email from a contact within the Suffolk Wildlife Trust about the pond and was waiting for a response, some volunteers are ready and awaiting details on clearing the pond and opening up the canopy correctly.
	Cllr Cook

Cllr Pope

	2021/103
a.
	MATTERS RELATING TO THE CEMETERY
To Discuss the Cemetery Report (Cllr S Zethraeus)

Cllr S Zethraus clarified this was more of an initial survey than a report. 

A discussion then ensued and the Clerk provided details on Visual and Handling checks that should take place during a Cemetery Safety Audit - following training received from SALC.

It was agreed that Cllr S Zethraeus would organise a working party for tidying and clearing.  Any safety issues would be dealt with accordingly. The Clerk agreed to forward the Cemetery Training for Councillors to view.
	Cllr Zethraeus
Clerk

	2021/104
a.


	PLATINUM CELEBRATIONS 2022
Update on an event to mark the occasion (to remain on agenda)

The Fete was deferred for the next meeting when Cllr D Wicking would have more information following the Chair report. It was discussed by Council for Councillors to look into the possibility of having a Beacon Lighting on 2nd June 2022 as well as doing something for The Queens Canopy launched in May 2021 and for both of these to be an agenda item for November. Cllr J Pope will also speak to the Tree Warden.
	NOV

Cllr Pope

	2021/105
a.

b.

c.


	GOVERNANCE and PROTOCOLS
BPC Emergency Plan review (Cllr Wicking) – deferred from last meeting

In the absence of Cllr Wicking this was deferred.
The General Power of Competence

Following receipt of the details needed for a Council to declare itself meeting the criteria for the General Power of Competence it was shown that the Parish Council did not have enough elected Councillors for 2021-2022. It was therefore Unanimously RESOLVED to now amend the previous declaration made on 4th May 2021 as the Parish Council did not meet the criteria and for the RFO to ensure the accounts reflect this ready for Audit.
To Discuss moving forward with the Neighbourhood Plan

This was briefly discussed and deferred to the following meeting
	NOV

	2021/106
a.

b.

c.

d.


	FINANCIAL MATTERS
To Discuss and Authorise payments of the invoices payable in October 2021
i. Clerk Wages 20th Sept – 30th Sept -  £103.77

ii. Clerk Wages for payment on 31st October - £299.78

iii. SALC Payroll - £54.00

iv. Top Garden Services - £324.00

It was Proposed, Seconded and Unanimously AGREED to APPROVE items for payment.

To review and approve asset register

This was deferred until the November agenda
To review and approve Second Quarter Accounts ending 30th September 2021

The accounts were reviewed and discussed. It was highlighted that there was a need for organising some specific reserves for maintenance and replacement and the Clerk would look into this ready for the budget review for 2022-2023 at the next meeting

It was Unanimously AGREED to APPROVE the Second Quarter Accounts
To discuss and approve two councillors for payment authorising in line with agreed financial policy

The matter of signatures and online payment administration was discussed. Details were provided to the Clerk to arrange for the Bank to update the records.
	Clerk & Cllr Wicking

Clerk

	2021/107
	EXCLUDED MATTER – Clerk Salary, Contract & Pension Details
It was confirmed by the Chair that this matter was of a sensitive nature and to be heard after the Public were excluded (Public Bodies Admission to meetings Act 1960). This was unanimously AGREED. Cllr K Oakes kindly left.

The Clerk/RFO contract was formally reviewed and approved along with the pension details.
	

	2021/108
	ITEMS FOR THE NEXT AGENDA
None
	

	2021/109
	NEXT MEETING 23rd November 2021 at 7pm in the Battisford Village Hall
	


DATES OF FORTHCOMING MEETINGS (for up to date information please see BPC website)
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk/battisford-parish-council/meetings/
The meeting closed at 8.30 pm
Addendum – Reports

Suffolk County Council – Cllr K Oakes
Suffolk’s first ‘healing woods’ locations announced.

On September 6th, four location were announced by Suffolk County Council as ‘healing woods and spaces’.

They will offer people better access to nature and provide a positive legacy to the pandemic. 

The healing woods and spaces will be located in:

· Bury St Edmunds

· Combs and Little Finborough

· Eye

· Hopton

The council’s healing woods project connects with the motion unanimously passed by the county’s councillors earlier this year, to commit to developing mental health support in Suffolk, in response to the impacts of the pandemic.

Research, such as that recently published by the University of Essex with The Green Light Trust, demonstrated that access to woodlands and green space can significantly improve people’s wellbeing.

The four sites will develop unused spaces and existing green areas, to make them more accessible and offer dedicated places for peaceful reflection and a positive focus.

“I’m really grateful to the parish councils, local councillors, and volunteers for all they have done to make these projects a reality - demonstrating the fantastic community ethos we have here in Suffolk.

“The inspiration for healing woods was as a memorial to those we have lost during the pandemic. These spaces will offer that opportunity for reflection, whilst also showing that nature is accessible to everyone and our mental health can benefit from being in touch with these outdoor spaces.

“Thank you to everyone who has contacted us with suggestions for sites. We’re still hoping to create more sites, and would very much welcome suggestions for Ipswich, East Suffolk, and anywhere else in the county that may be interested. Not every location can be suitable, but we will look into every site, and I hope to be able to announce more soon.”

If you would like to propose a suitable site which could be developed as healing woods or spaces, email HealingWoods@suffolk.gov.uk.

Showcasing Suffolk’s environmental achievements as the UK hosts COP26

On September 8th Suffolk County Council launched Creating the Greenest County Awards 2021.
Creating the Greenest County is now more important and more relevant than ever - going green, reducing carbon and protecting biodiversity are choices we must all be making.

The United Nations COP26 event in November will rightly focus on the international agreements that need to be in place, and the 2021 Creating the Greenest County Awards will bring this huge issue into a Suffolk focus and give us encouragement and inspiration to make changes to how we live our lives and secure a better future.

As Suffolk works hard towards its net zero carbon 2030 target, the Awards provide an excellent opportunity for individuals, businesses, communities, schools and voluntary organisations to be celebrated for the environmental work they do to combat climate change, or simply for improving the area where they live.

Nominations for the Creating the Greenest County Awards are now open and close on Thursday 14 October 2021. Nominations can be submitted online at greensuffolk.org/awards.

This year’s categories will include biodiversity and landscape, business, community, schools and waste and recycling, and we will be recognising our county’s green heroes. Many individuals have taken it on themselves to lead the way in making change, voluntary organisations have formed to help transform their local communities and businesses are taking their environmental responsibilities even more seriously.

Since its inception in 2007, Creating the Greenest County has seen Solar PV generation becoming mainstream without government subsidy, the world’s largest wind farm operating from our coast and virtually no waste going to landfill. 500 businesses have been accredited and over 900 supported to develop carbon reduction plans and the county is embracing the move towards electric vehicles.
Work begins to replace streetlights in Suffolk and save energy in the County 
On September 13th, Suffolk County Council and Bouygues Energies & Services (Bouygues E&S) have started work replacing 43,400 street lighting lanterns in Suffolk with LED lanterns.

The picture shows the team installing some of the first lanterns on Bergamot Close, Red Lodge on Friday, 10th September.

SCC and Bouygues E&S joined forces to create a flagship partnership with the aim of reducing energy, minimising light pollution, bringing down ongoing maintenance costs for the Authority and providing the best value to residents. SCC expects to reduce its annual electricity costs on these assets by around 76 percent, saving more than 1.7 million pounds a year.

The upgrade of the lighting system will include a further rollout of SCC’s central management system which will allow lights to be switched on or off and dim individual or groups of lights. This smart technology will increase the control the Authority has over its power consumption which will further reduce costs. The system will also automatically flag any lights that are not working which reduces the need for night-time inspections.

The Street Lighting LED Upgrade contract commenced in May 2021 and the scope of works includes:

· Survey

· Design to latest British and European Standards

· Supply and installation of new LED Street Lighting with wireless control system

· Removal of existing luminaires

· Updating inventory

· Verification.

All roles are being advertised locally to Suffolk and social value activities undertaken throughout the period of the contract will include volunteering days, tree planting and presentations to local school children.

Youth Focus Suffolk puts young people at the heart

On September 13th, it was announced by Suffolk County Council that 18 youth projects from across the county have been awarded a share of just under £240,000.
This is in response to the gaps faced after Covid-19 for activities and services for young people.

Almost 2.5 times over-subscribed, the Youth Intervention Fund, hosted by Suffolk Community Foundation, attracted an array of bids and has successfully granted both rural and urban projects from Lowestoft to Newmarket, Hadleigh to Eye.

It is expected that an additional 1,900 young people will benefit from these activities offered through the voluntary and community sector over the next 12 months and the schemes include performing arts to increase confidence, mentoring programmes to support mental health, forest schools and construction skills.

HRH The Duke of Gloucester officially opens The Hold

His Royal Highness The Duke of Gloucester has officially opened The Hold, a new archives and heritage centre on Ipswich’s Waterfront.

The Duke was given a tour of the £20million building, a partnership between Suffolk County Council and the University of Suffolk, which is home to more than nine centuries of history safely preserved by Suffolk Archives.

His Royal Highness was greeted by Suffolk’s Lord Lieutenant, Clare, Countess of Euston, as well as a line-up of civic guests, and was then shown round by Kate Chantry, Strategic Manager of Suffolk Archives.

During the visit The Duke met Tim Greenacre, Chief Operating Officer at the University of Suffolk, Dr Harvey Osborne, Course Leader for BA (Hons) History and students, and saw the state-of-the-art teaching facilities including a 200-seat auditorium and seminar rooms.

Lord Lieutenant, Clare, Countess of Euston then gave a short history of the Suffolk Medal, including showing a replica which is on display in the building’s main street.

Representatives from local history groups were introduced to The Duke in the John Blatchly Local Studies Library, named in honour of the esteemed local educator, author and historian.

The Duke was shown treasures from the Suffolk Archives collections spanning 900 years of Suffolk’s history, including the oldest document - a Charter of King Henry I granting churches and property to the monks of Eye Priory from around 1119 - and the newest contemporary collections of Black Lives Matter protest placards. 

His Royal Highness also met representatives from organisations which contributed to The Hold, including the National Lottery Heritage Fund which awarded nearly £11million to make the project possible, as well as those involved in the design and construction of the building.

To complete the visit to The Hold, His Royal Highness unveiled a plaque to declare the building officially open and signed a book which will be added to the archive as a record of the visit.

Now that The Hold is officially open, appointments can be booked to view printed local studies materials in the John Blatchly Local Studies Library or archives in the Searchroom. Visit www.suffolkarchives.co.uk for more information or to make a booking.

New Suffolk Recycling Centres online booking system improvements to deliver greater customer experience 

On September 20th it was announced that Suffolk County Council has developed a new, more user-friendly booking system which enables residents to book slots for recycling.

For bookings from 27 September, people can view all available time slots in real time, to see which booking slots are free at any given moment. The system allows you to book up to seven days in advance. If circumstances change, you can easily cancel your slot up to one hour beforehand or equally, you can click to amend your booking if required.

The system is also able to advise customers on which sites accept specific materials, such as plasterboard to ensure the correct type of booking is made to save customers’ time, and it can also be used to share real time messages with customers, for example if any site needs to close due to adverse weather or emergency situations. The new booking system is connected to automated numberplate recognition to allow for a trial of automatic entry gates.

Customer survey results show overwhelming support for the use of a booking system and the Council has gathered feedback from customers and site staff on how the booking system can be further improved, which have shaped the design of this new system. Through the use of bookings the council can avoid the frustration of long queues at peak times and increase the overall throughput and efficiency of the service for residents.
District Cllr Report  - Mid Suffolk District Cllr D Pratt - October 2021
MSDC Council Meeting

Council meeting was on 23rd September with a very full agenda due to the cancellation of the July meeting.  Items included: a ‘No Casino’ resolution, senior staff pay review, CIFCO business plan, changes to Neighbourhood Plan procedures, wellbeing strategy, wildlife friendly streetlighting motion and a motion on proposed voter ID.  The meeting adjourned after 4.5 hours meaning the last two items were not heard. 

The senior staff pay review was withdrawn after Babergh District Council voted against it two days earlier. The proposal was to significantly increase senior staff pay but not increase pay across all levels. 

The Wellbeing Strategy is very welcome and received unanimous approval
‘No Casino’ resolution

Councillors defeated the Administration motion which was advising against having a “No Casino” policy.  Nonetheless, the majority voted in favour of the ‘No Casino’ resolution to give certainty to both residents and developers that we do not welcome casinos in Mid Suffolk.
Neighbourhood Planning

Proposals to streamline the Neighbourhood Plan process were approved. Candidate Neighbour Plans now automatically proceed to referendum after examination – subject to the implementation of any required modifications agreed by the parish and district councils – rather than having to seek approval at Cabinet. Neighbourhood Plans provide communities with the opportunity to develop a shared vision for their area – ensuring that everyone can have their say on where future growth, to meet Government housing targets, takes place. The plans can also include guidance on what new homes should look like, which open spaces the community would like to preserve and where they would like new shops or businesses to be located. 

CIFCO 
The business plan for CIFCO, the Council’s property investment arm, was discussed. The commercial property portfolio is from an investment of £100 million by Babergh and Mid Suffolk District Councils in which each council had £5 million equity.  This equity is now at zero although expected to improve over the next 10 years. There is currently a book value of £83 million on this portfolio. The business plan was approved by a margin of six votes.
Joint Local Plan examination
The public hearing for the draft Joint Local Plan has re-started and all sessions are online via Microsoft Teams.  For details on how to take part, go to www.midsuffolk.gov.uk and search for Joint Local Plan.

Once complete, a report from the Planning Inspectors will then be provided to the Council for Mid Suffolk to act on.
	Email: daniel.pratt@midsuffolk.gov.uk
Telephone: 07775389193
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